
































































































































































  Towanda Borough 
  Council Meeting Minutes 
  Monday, November 1, 2021 
 
The Regular Meeting of the Towanda Borough Council was held on Monday, November 1, 2021, at the 
Borough Municipal Building, 724 Main Street, Towanda, PA.  The meeting was called to order at 7:02 PM 
by President Mark Christini with a moment of silence, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
Present: Mr. Eberlin, Mr. Roof, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mrs. Hatch, Mr. Parks 
 
Absent:  Mrs. Miller, Mr. Lacek     
 
ZONING ORDINANCE PUBLIC HEARING:   
Solicitor Smith reviewed the following Ordinance: 
ORDINANCE 2021-4  
Amending Chapter 324-74, Zoning Ordinance Providing the Regulation of Oil and Gas Operations of the 
Code of the Borough of Towanda was presented in final for a vote. 
Motion made by Mr. Eberlin and seconded by Mr. Kovalcin 
The roll was called and votes were recorded as follows:   
AYE: Mr. Eberlin, Mr. Roof, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mrs. Hatch, Mr. Parks  
NO:    
ABSTAIN:   
ABSENT:  Mrs. Miller, Mr. Lacek 
ORDINANCE #2021-4 – Carried  
 
CITIZENS TO BE HEARD: 
 
On agenda: 
 

1) Riverside Cemetery Association Update from Marguerite Fox Picou: 
Mrs. Fox Picou did a presentation of history and background information on the Riverside Cemetery, 
which will likely be transferred to Towanda Borough in the near future.  Mrs. Fox Picou is willing to 
work with us. 
President Christini stated that as far as he knew, the status is that we are waiting for the county to give 
the green light to proceed with the transfer.  At this point, Attorney Mark Smith would have to prepare 
the application to the Attorney General for review and approval to transfer the property to the borough. 
Mrs. Fox Picou stated there is a $10,000 grant from Endless Mountain Heritage Region that has not 
been used yet on the planned signage, and the timing was to have things in motion by March of 2022.  
The property is closed as of today for the winter through April (normally).  Installation of the signage 
would not happen until May.  She feels that our decision should be made by the end of January 2022.  
President Christini stated that we do need to move forward, and it should be referred to the Finance 
Committee, and we will wait on Attorney Mark Smith to inform us on how to proceed.     

 
2) Chestnut Street signs: 

Mrs. Katie Hoff of 213 Chestnut Street was present and before tonight’s meeting sent a letter with the 
signatures of approximately 16 other Chestnut Street residents to the Borough asking Council to con-
sider installing “Children at Play” signs along the east and west ends of the 200 block of Chestnut 
Street.  She stated that this is a safety concern of the parents, and she wrote the letter because there 
are children on both sides of the street that are best friends that do cross the street at times. She said 
there is always an adult making sure to watch the children, but the parents would like to be proactive.  
Mr. Kovalcin made a motion that was seconded by Mr. Parks to approve this type of signage.  Motion 
passed. 

 
Floor open to others: 
 
Frank Niemiec, Attorney in Towanda Borough, was present and had some suggestions for the parking issues 
that have been occurring downtown for business owners, tenants, loading zones, and customers of the 
businesses. He discussed that there are variances in the current parking ordinance (2019) versus the bor-
ough website wording on parking that appeared on 8/11/2021, and again on 9/16/2021, plus at a district 
court proceeding on 9/16/2021.     
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President Christini stated that the parking meters were taken out of downtown to promote business.  A 
complaint was, “Why don’t you do something with the downtown”?  Therefore, we instituted a system that is 
hybrid, that allows all kinds of parkers to come and go, it allows for free parking, paid parking, and metered 
parking, all in a sincere attempt to promote downtown businesses to come and open stores.  President 
Christini stated that with the 3-hour free parking you get one slot to park and “once you move you are done”, 
is a way to do this.  The only alternative that we see is to go back to parking meters.  He stated that he would 
like to hear what Attorney Niemiec thinks would be a solution because President Christini does not think 
there is one.   
 
Attorney Niemiec feels that maybe have an assemblage of 4 or 5 people to work on this, and he would be 
happy to spend the time to make some recommendations.  President Christini stated that he would like 
Attorney Niemiec to give him a solution tonight.  Attorney Neimiec made a rough outline of what could be 
done.  After some comments between President Christini and guest Ms. Christina Fleury, President Christini 
stated that Council is a board of non-paid members, and when people come to meetings and criticize us at 
both ends, it is upsetting to him.  Attorney Niemiec stated that he is not there to criticize and stated he would 
be happy to work with a committee.  Councilman Eberlin stated that this sounds more about the pretense 
that there is cross-communication than the issue with parking in general.  Attorney Niemiec stated that he 
feels that we need to discuss globally the differences with the wording of the ordinance versus the website, 
and there are issues with loading zones, handicap parking, plus getting people into the parking garage.  He 
feels that the landlords could have their tenants that are within a certain perimeter park in the parking garage 
and the landlords would pay the rental fee for it.  The landlord could, if desired, add the parking fee to the 
tenant’s rent.  He feels that business owners should be made to park in the garage also, and that would take 
the pressure off Main Street.  However, the landlords would have to be on board to have this work (the 
tenants parking in the parking garage).   
 
President Christini stated that Attorney Niemiec’s tenants could be parking there today, as this option is 
available.  Attorney Niemiec stated that he bets the garage is underutilized, and President Christini stated 
that is for sure.  Mr. Sluyter stated that we have 160 people utilizing the parking garage daily and asked how 
many tenants Attorney Niemiec pays, for now, to park there?  Attorney Niemiec stated “that is his point,” – 
if you bill him like the water and sewer then he can pay for it.  “Isn’t our enforcement still the daily ticketing?” 
Mr. Sluyter asked.  Niemiec stated yes, that is what we have to figure out.  Landlords could register the 
tenant and we would know if the vehicle did not belong there during our daily ticketing rounds.  Christini 
stated that if Attorney Niemiec wants to register his tenants, we are all for it.  Attorney Niemiec stated that 
he feels we would have to put something in our legislation and President Christini stated that he does not 
think so.  Attorney Niemiec stated that this problem did not come to his attention until recently during this 
turmoil.  President Christini stated the parking ordinance has been in existence for over 30 years, and now 
it is being enforced.  Attorney Niemiec stated that it has come to a head and he just wanted to reason with 
council. He left the meeting. 
 
Ms. Donna Pozzi, owner of Flowers by Donna at 508 Main Street asked for a loading zone on her side of 
the street (across from Vincent’s).  President Christini stated that he did notice that there was no loading 
zone on her side of the street and she makes a positive point.  Mr. Sluyter stated that he has spoken to Ms. 
Pozzi before about this and he feels that her store, the jewelry store, the gun store, and other businesses 
really could use the loading zone on that side of the street.  She stated that she has had several tickets and 
they are all paid.  There are times she needs to load orders of flowers throughout the day and she has 
received a ticket.  Mr. Eberlin stated that it makes sense and President Christini asked council if they would 
like to put a motion on the floor to add a 15-minute loading zone on the west side of the 500 block of Main 
Street (subject to the same wording as in the ordinance).  Mr. Roof made the motion with Mr. Kovalcin 
seconded the motion.  Motion passed.   
 
Christina Fleury, Attorney at 517 Main Street spoke next.  She feels that the parking ordinance has a dis-
parate impact on disabled people in general.  She feels that the monthly $75 fee that handicapped people 
have to pay for a spot to park is unfair.  She would like to have council revisit the American Disabilities Act, 
the Human Rights Commission, and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.   Mr. Eberlin stated that he appreciated 
her perspective (of someone that has a handicap issue) and approaching parking is not easy for how many 
years it’s been an issue.  He feels it’s worth continuing to be talked about.   
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President Christini added that we do not target anybody, we treat everybody the same including the pizza 
deliverers.  But every time they park in a 3-hour space they are taking a spot away for you or your customer.  
This is the borough’s way of making sure spaces are open in town at any time of the day. 
The loading zone is for the businesses in the area of the zone (15 minutes at a time).  President Christini 
also stated that the only other alternative he can foresee is to bring back payable parking meters.  People 
would have to feed the meters for the time to be parked in a particular spot.  He stated it is too difficult to 
monitor accumulated time.  He also stated we are still working out the details as far as the garage and we 
do appreciate Ms. Fleury’s points, especially concerning the handicapped.  Mr. Schulze stated that the peo-
ple charged $30 do not get to pick the spot.  When Council came up with the $75 fee, (in the commercial 
district) the tone was not to make the handicapped people pay more.  It was not like that at all. President 
Christini noted that the only other condition where someone can choose a reserved spot to park on Main 
Street in excess of 3 hours is a licensed contractor working downtown with an open building permit. In this 
case, they must pay approximately $110 per month ($5 per day).   
 
Also, Chief Epler added that in a residential district, a handicap spot is free for anyone who is handicapped.  
Ms. Fleury’s spot is exclusive to her (a unique thing).  President Christini stated that this is a tough subject 
and Council will give it more thought and will get back to Ms. Fleury at a later time. 
 
Ms. Jeannie Babcock of Adelphoi, 413 Main Street, was present to comment on parking. She stated that 
she would like to be part of a committee if one is formed.  She feels that the 3 hours is great for customers 
of businesses.  The 9-hour free parking is great, but the only spots she has found for this are a distance 
away by the Progress Plaza building.  Mr. Sluyter stated there are 9 on the Washington Street lot.  Then 
again, it is several blocks away, however, for a person who is in the office for 5 or 10 minutes and comes 
back at the end of the day to put stuff away, they end up with a ticket.  The Adelphoi employees are coming 
back with bags full of materials and laptops.  They do rent 12 spots in the garage and 3 spots on Pine Street 
she stated, and this is not about free parking, but accommodation for the different types of parking.  President 
Christini asked Ms. Babcock if she would support a couple of parking meters in front of the business, and 
she agreed. 
 
APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MONTH’S MINUTES:        
Motion to approve the October Regular Council meeting minutes was made by Mr. Schulze and seconded 
by Mr. Kovalcin.  Motion passed. 
 
FIRE CHIEF REPORT:   
The monthly report of incidents was included in the packet.  
- Note: Chief Roof lead the Halloween Parade down the Merrill Parkway as Grand Marshall!  Congrats 

Chili!!!  He said the parade went very well this year. 
- He stated that it was not a busy month and everything is in good working order.   
 
FIRE BOARD REPORT:  
Mr. Parks stated there was a meeting, everything is good with nothing to report. 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT:  
Mayor Miller was absent due to illness. 

 
POLICE CHIEF REPORT:   
Chief Epler reviewed the report. 
- There wasn’t a police committee meeting tonight, but Chief Roof and Chief Epler were present. 
- Chief Epler stated that there was a concerned citizen who wanted to do some work on a neighborhood 

watch program because of the recent number of thefts out of cars that have occurred in the Borough. 
- Firearms qualifications that started in September when part of the department was qualified and was 

interrupted by the drug busts were completed and the new officers were also qualified.  
- Officer Hennessy and K9 Hades did a presentation for the entire 3rd-grade class at the Towanda Ele-

mentary School. 
- Andrew Whitehead turned down our job offer and accepted an offer from Athens Borough Police for 

more money.  The Chief feels our pay scale is on the low side and maybe the finance committee could 
take a look at that for budgeting.  The Chief did find 2 other officer candidates for part-time positions.  
Thomas Roberts (He signed a 2-year commitment to Towanda Borough) and Briar Jenkins (who is al-
ready a certified police officer) is in the process of being certified for Towanda PD.  
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- The Trick for a Treat night was handled with minimal staffing but no major problems arose.   

OCTOBER 2021 – Monthly Report     

300 COMPLAINTS RECEIVED 0  JUVENILE PETITIONS 

16 TRAFFIC CITATIONS 0  K-9 SERVICE (BORO) 

12 NON-TGRAFFIC CITATIONS 9  THEFT REPORTS 

2 DUI ARRESTS 7  ANIMAL COMPLAINTS 

71 DISTURBANCE CALLS 2  VEHICLE DOORS OPENED 

3 VEHICLE ACCIDENTS 6  WARNINGS ISSUED 

2 OUT OF TOWN ASSISTS 1  K-9 SERVICES 

9 CRIMINAL ARRESTS   
 
 
POLICE COMMITTEE REPORT: 
The committee did not meet this month. 
 
CODE ENFORCEMENT / PUBLIC WORKS REPORT:     

Mr. Sluyter, Code Enforcement Officer, was present and reviewed the written report for October 2021.  
- They have been having hearings about every week. 14 are scheduled for this coming Wednesday.   
- Mr. Sluyter stated that he informed Aldelphoi of the parking situation when they first came to town and 

were renting space at the Culver Building at 7 Poplar Street before moving to Wysox. Then they moved 
back to Towanda at 413 Main Street.  He stated that he had 3 meetings with them informing them of the 
parking ordinance. 

- Also, Mr. Sluyter stated that as far as Ms. Fleury’s issue, he was just enforcing the active ordinance and 
she was not being targeted.  She was given free parking for approximately 2 years before the amend-
ment was done for reserving individual handicap parking spaces.  Going forward, he will refer her to talk 
to Solicitor Smith about any concerns with parking.   

- He was asked and it was suggested by guest, Mr. Roger Hatch that Council look into the possibility of 
the public using an “app” to pay for parking.  Mr. Sluyter stated that this could be done, and the app com-
pany does handle the signage also.  Mrs. Hatch, Mr. Eberlin, and Manager Egleston will work with Mr. 
Sluyter on this before next month’s meeting.   

 
 
OCTOBER 2021 SUMMARY – CODE ENFORCEMENT STATS        
  
 PERMITS & CONTRACTORS                MONTH      YTD    

Permits Issued 
 

23 240 

Permit Fees Paid  $2985 $27,738 

Code Inspections Fees   $423,875 1,568,214.17 

Borough Total after  
Code Inspections Fees 

 
$2,025 $18,882.72 

Permit Work Value  $128,800 $1,144,339.17 

Contractors Registered  15 95 

Contractors Registrations Amount  $1,500 $7,600 
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UCC Reportable Permits 
  Month  YTD   Fees Fees YTD    

#1 Residential – New 0 0 0 0 

#2 Residential – Other 5 38 $22.50 $171.00 

#3 Commercial – New 0 0 0 0 

#4 Commercial – Other 0 10 $0 $45 
 

TOTALS 5 48 $22.50 $216.00 
 
 
COMPLAINTS Received Investigated Resolved 
  Month    YTD Month YTD Month  YTD  

Single Family Non-
Rental 9 123 6 109 3 60 

1 & 2 Family Rent-
als 12 140 10 125 7 73 

Commercial Rental 
Units 8 67 4 56 4 30 

Commercial Non-
Rental 2 35 2 27 1 18 

 
TOTALS 31 365 22 317 15 181 

 
 
Rental Dwelling Unit Inspections Month YTD 

1st Inspection 3 63 

2nd Inspection 1 7 

3rd Inspection 0 0 
 

FEES PAID $50 $550 
 
PARKING:     
 
 Tickets by Status      
 

 Month Year-to-Date 

Issued 52 111 

Paid 33 496 

Dismissed 17 143 

Warning 11 38 

Abandoned  5 

Citation 11 249 

   
Tickets by Violation    
 

 Month Year-to-Date 
Expired Meter   
3 Hour Limit 88 976 
Expired Meter 7 19 
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Parking Outside of Lines 2 15 
Permit Required  7 
Handicap/Disabled  4 
Non-Space 4 11 
Loading Zone 3 5 

 
Tickets by Street Location  _______ 
 

 Month Year-to-Date 

Main Street 44 444 

Court Street 9 133 

Bridge Street 17 201 

Park Street 8 99 

Pine Street 10 86 

Washington Street 1 24 

State Street 6 19 

Parking Garage 7 19 

John B. Merrill Pkwy 1 5 

Second Street   

Mix Avenue   

C&N Lot   

Poplar Street 2 2 

 
BOROUGH MANAGER’S REPORT – NOVEMBER 1, 2021  
Borough Manager Lauren Egleston reviewed the report as follows:  
 

1. YMCA – Gymnasium Renovations-DCNR Grant 
The handicap parking spots and signage have been installed. The ceiling tiles and LED lighting installa-
tion begins today and should be complete in two weeks. The flooring will be delivered to the YMCA in 
mid-November and installed beginning in December. The YMCA is hoping the project will be completed 
by the 1st of January.  
 
Two additional trees are to be removed from the YMCA property soon. 
 

2. Curb Appeal Program 
We currently have three projects completed and contractors have been paid.  We have two additional 
projects approved. This totals $29,616.23, obligated for improvements.  
 

3. Storm Water Projects 
We completed extending 305’ of storm sewer in the curb lawn area of the 800 block of South Fifth 
Street, to help with winter ice problems.  They are now working on Watts Street. 

 
4. TextMyGov.com  

We will be developing a program with TextMyGov as an easy alternative for residents and customers to 
find information quickly via text and easily by sending a text. Depending on how we build the program, 
customers may submit code complaints, road damage, park reservations, parking, pay utilities. In addi-
tion, all that opt-in to the program will receive messages from the Borough and Authority. So, for exam-
ple, the Borough can send a text informing residents when Trick-or-Treat is, or when Merrill Parkway will 
be shut down because of the Halloween Parade, etc.  Manager Egleston stated that the program is 
$2,000 per year with 25,000 texts per year.  We can also build and tailor the program in various ways.  I 
and Mr. Sluyter will be meeting with the agency rep next week. 
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5. Alleys 
We began working on Tidd Alley between College Ave and Bridge Street, which will include grading and 
filling with millings and minimal asphalt to help with erosion.  The second alley we completed was an un-
named alley between Bridge Street and Elizabeth Street and located between Fourth Street and Fifth 
Street.  This involved grading and excavating, then rolling back in millings. 

 
6. Veterans Memorial Park 

Veterans Memorial Park was sealed and lines were repainted.  
 

7. Façade Improvements 
724 Main Street Building improvements are underway. The “wall” that previously framed the office en-
trance was torn down. Bishops Brothers paved the parking lots last week. Paint and stain for the building 
have been purchased, awaiting samples for composite siding to the frame above and below the windows 
facing Main Street and possibly for the back garage. Waiting on quotes and I am submitting a grant to 
help cover the composite siding costs, new doors along Main Street, and upgrading lighting. Also, seek-
ing letters of support (received 5 so far) from businesses and non-profits for the grant. The grant could be 
up to $50,000 paid out in quarterly amounts.  
 

8. Trail Project/Park Master Plan 
DCED grant through the Greenways, Trails and Recreation approved for the Borough Park Master Plan 
for $27,145. The grant will cover up to 75% of the costs to hire a consultant to develop a Master Site Plan 
for the Borough Municipal Parks and proposed Trail system. The RFP (Request for Proposal) is in draft 
format and will be released soon to hire a consultant to complete the Plan.  
 

9. Bradford County Blight Remediation Study 
The County has hired Dawood Engineering to develop a Blight Mitigation Study with pilot projects in 
Towanda and Sayre Borough. I’ve completed the survey that was distributed to all of the municipalities 
and met with the Engineers to provide additional data and inventory of properties in the Borough.  
 

10. 2022 Budget 
Kyle and I have worked on a first draft of the 2022 budget. We will need to schedule a meeting to discuss 
the budget in further detail and make adjustments as necessary. A meeting is scheduled on Wednesday, 
November 17th at 5 PM, with food provided for a work session for the budget workshop that will be adver-
tised and open to the public.   
 
SOLICITOR SMITH: 
Solicitor Smith reviewed the terms of the agreement with Bradford County for the debt (bridge loan) that 
the Borough owes the County for the Parking Garage. 
 
RESOLUTION #2021-20 
Approve Agreement Terms with the Bradford County Commissioners to cancel the principal amount due 
on the Note in exchange for the exclusive and free use of the 85 parking spaces in the Parking Garage.  
Motion made by Mr. Kovalcin and seconded by Mrs. Hatch. 
The roll was called and votes were recorded as follows: 
AYE: Mr. Eberlin, Mr. Roof, Mr. Lacek, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mrs. Hatch, Mr. Parks 
NO: 
ABSTAIN: 
ABSENT:  Mrs. Miller 
RESOLUTION #2021-20 – Carried  
 
Solicitor Smith also discussed the procedure for the sale of the property at 305-307 Third Street.  In addi-
tion, he stated that we need an appraisal of the fair market value of the property first with council’s ap-
proval.  Mr. Kovalcin made the motion to do this, seconded by Mr. Schulze.  Motion passed.   
 
Also, for information to Council, there is borough-owned property in North Towanda (a small lot).  We get 
requests from advertising companies for placing a billboard there from time to time.  Solicitor Smith stated 
that North Towanda Zoning rules do not permit a billboard within a thousand feet of a residence, and 
there are residences all around that property.   
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BOROUGH SECRETARY: 
The leaves in the Borough will be picked up beginning November 9th. 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
A contract between Kyle Lane and Towanda Borough was presented to be from August 1, 2021, to De-
cember 31, 2022.  This will be for Kyle to act as an Advisor for Towanda Borough and TMA.  He will be a 
resource for new Borough Manager Egleston as necessary.  Kyle will provide a written report of activity 
with daily (hourly) totals submitted to Finance & Administration Committee at the end of each month.  His 
wage will be $50/hour (70%TMA & 30% Borough) up to a maximum of 40 hours per month.  If his hours 
are greater than 40 hours per month, it will also have to be approved by Finance & Administration Com-
mittee.  During the monthly Council Meeting(s), his previous month’s wages will be authorized/approved.   
 
RESOLUTION #2021-21 
Approve Extension of the Central Bradford Progress Authority (CBPA) for an additional Fifty (50) Years, 
effective upon the approval of the Secretary of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. 
Motion made by Mr. Eberlin and seconded by Mr. Kovalcin. 
The roll was called and votes were recorded as follows:   
AYE: Mr. Eberlin, Mr. Roof, Mr. Lacek, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mrs. Hatch, Mr. Parks  
NO:    
ABSTAIN:   
ABSENT: Mrs. Miller 
RESOLUTION #2021-21 - Carried 
 
 
UNION SUB-COMMITTEE REPORT: 
Nothing to report. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORT:  
Motion to pay the October 2021 bills was made by Mr. Eberlin and seconded by Mr. Kovalcin. Motion 
passed. 
 
PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT: 
- President Christini talked about the Vacant Storefront Ordinance that is very close to getting to the final 

draft stage and will be presented to council very soon.  He stated that it was decided by the commission 
that the scope of the ordinance would be for it to apply to all existing properties in the downtown com-
mercial districts (C2, C3) on the street level only.  Also, a plot of vacant properties in the borough was 
included in the packets.  This gives us a picture of what is going on in town.  Wednesday, December 
8th will be the next Planning Meeting, which will be a public hearing for a variance for an accessory 
structure at 25 Orchard Street.   

 
- The Planning Commission talked about maybe having some kind of recognition for homeowners and 

store owners along with the Chamber group and Mrs. Hatch to steer this idea.   
 
RECREATION REPORT:   
Mr. Kovalcin stated on the Pumpkin Rolling Contest on October 9th had a good turnout.  They plan on 
having it again next year.   
 
TMA/WMA REPORTS: 
Included in the packet.   
 
CBPA REPORT: 
 
ADJOURNMENT:    
Motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Eberlin and seconded by Mr. Roof.  Meeting adjourned at  
9:35 PM.      
 
 
Diane M. Kulick 
Towanda Borough Secretary 

















 

 

TOWANDA BOROUGH SPECIAL COUNCIL 
MEETING MINUTES 

DECEMBER 29, 2021 
 

A SPECIAL meeting of the Towanda Borough Council was held on Wednesday, December 29, 
2021, at the Municipal Building.  The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM, by Council President 
Christini followed by a moment of silent prayer and the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.  Roll 
was called and recorded as follows: 
 
PRESENT:  Mr. Eberlin, Mrs. Miller, Mr. Roof, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mr. Parks 
                   
ABSENT:  Mr. Lacek, Mrs. Hatch 
 

CITIZENS COMMENTS 
None. 
 

PAYMENT OF 2021 YEAR-END BILLS 
Mr. Kovalcin made a motion seconded by Mr. Parks to approve payment of bills as presented in 
the “List of Bills.”  Motion carried. 
 

ADOPTION OF THE 2022 GENERAL FUND BUDGET & SPECIAL FUNDS 
President Christini asked if there were any questions regarding the proposed 2022 Borough Gen-
eral Fund Budget and Special Funds.  There were none. 
 
RESOLUTION 2021-26 
Adoption of 2022 General Fund Budget & Special Funds 
 

Motion was made by Mr. Kovalcin and seconded by Mrs. Miller 
The roll was called and recorded as follows:   
 

AYE/YES: Mr. Eberlin, Mrs. Miller, Mr. Roof, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mr. Parks 
 

NAY/NO:   
ABSTAIN: 
ABSENT:  Mr. Lacek, Mrs. Hatch 
RESOLUTION 2021-26 - Carried 
 

ADOPTION OF 2020 REAL ESTATE TAX LEVY 
 
ORDINANCE 2021-6 
Adoption of 2022 Real Estate Tax Levy Ordinance as presented (Note: There is no tax increase 
for 2022)  
 

Motion was made by Mr. Eberlin and seconded by Mr. Kovalcin 
The roll was called and recorded as follows:   
 

AYE/YES: Mr. Eberlin, Mrs. Miller, Mr. Roof, Mr. Kovalcin, Mr. Schulze, Mr. Christini, Mr. Parks 
 
NAY/NO:   
ABSTAIN: 
ABSENT:  Mr. Lacek, Mrs. Hatch 
ORDINANCE 2021-6 - Carried 
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President Christini thanked in his absence, Jimmy Lacek, who served on Council from March 
2019 through December 2021.  He was a positive contributor of some good ideas and Council 
appreciates it. 
Mayor Miller also thanked Council and the Committees for all their efforts during the past year.  
He said there were a lot of good things that have taken place during this last year and it’s looking 
better for the future of this town. 
 
The next meeting of the borough council is a reorganizational meeting scheduled for Monday, 
January 3, 2022 at 7 PM.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Roof made the motion, seconded by Mr. Parks.  Meeting adjourned at 5:43 PM. 
 
 
  
 
Diane M. Kulick 
Borough Secretary     
 




